
11973 Federal Register / Vol. 84, No. 61 / Friday, March 29, 2019 / Notices 

Committee will be allowed a maximum 
of five minutes to present their point of 
view. Also, written comments should be 
submitted electronically to 
eargle.frances@epa.gov for the LGAC 
and to mercurio.cristina@epa.gov for the 
SCAS. Please contact the Designated 
Federal Officers (DFO) at the numbers 
listed below to schedule a time on the 
agenda. Time will be allotted on a first- 
come first-serve basis, and the total 
period for comments may be extended 
if the number of requests for 
appearances requires it. 

ADDRESSES: The Local Government 
Advisory Committee meetings will be 
held at the U.S. Environmental 
Protection Agency, Conference Room 
1153, William Jefferson Clinton EPA 
East Building, 1201 Constitution 
Avenue NW, Washington, DC 20460. 
The Small Communities Advisory 
Subcommittee meetings will be held at 
the U.S. Environmental Protection 
Agency, Conference Room 1153, 
William Jefferson Clinton EPA East 
Building, 1201 Constitution Avenue 
NW, Washington, DC 20460. Meeting 
summaries will be available after the 
meeting online at www.epa.gov/ocir/ 
scas_lgac/lgac_index.htm and can be 
obtained by written request to the DFO. 
In the event of cancellation for 
unforeseen circumstances, please 
contact the the designated federal 
officer(s) for reschedule information. 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Local Government Advisory Committee 
(LGAC) contact Frances Eargle, 
Designated Federal Officer, at (202) 
564–3115 or email at eargle.frances@
epa.gov. and Small Communities 
Advisory Subcommittee (SCAS), contact 
Cristina Mercurio, Designated Federal 
Officer, at (202) 564–6481 or email at 
mercurio.cristina@epa.gov. 

Information on Services for Those 
With Disabilities: For information on 
access or services for individuals with 
disabilities, please contact Frances 
Eargle at (202) 564–3115 or email at 
eargle.frances@epa.gov . To request 
accommodation of a disability, please 
request it 10 days prior to the meeting, 
to give EPA as much time as possible to 
process your request. 

Dated: March 11, 2019. 

Jack Bowles, 
Director, State and Local Relations, Office 
of Congressional and Intergovernmental 
Relations. 
[FR Doc. 2019–06130 Filed 3–28–19; 8:45 am] 
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AGENCY: Environmental Protection 
Agency (EPA). 
ACTION: Notice of the designation of a 
new equivalent method for monitoring 
ambient air quality. 

SUMMARY: Notice is hereby given that 
the Environmental Protection Agency 
(EPA) has designated one new 
equivalent method for measuring 
concentrations of ozone (O3) in ambient 
air. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Robert Vanderpool, Exposure Methods 
and Measurement Division (MD–D205– 
03), National Exposure Research 
Laboratory, U.S. EPA, Research Triangle 
Park, North Carolina 27711. Phone: 
919–541–7877. Email: 
Vanderpool.Robert@epa.gov. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: In 
accordance with regulations at 40 CFR 
part 53, the EPA evaluates various 
methods for monitoring the 
concentrations of those ambient air 
pollutants for which EPA has 
established National Ambient Air 
Quality Standards (NAAQS) as set forth 
in 40 CFR part 50. Monitoring methods 
that are determined to meet specific 
requirements for adequacy are 
designated by the EPA as either 
reference or equivalent methods (as 
applicable), thereby permitting their use 
under 40 CFR part 58 by States and 
other agencies for determining 
compliance with the NAAQS. A list of 
all reference or equivalent methods that 
have been previously designated by EPA 
may be found at http://www.epa.gov/ 
ttn/amtic/criteria.html. 

The EPA hereby announces the 
designation of one new equivalent 
method for measuring concentrations of 
O3 in ambient air. This designation is 
made under the provisions of 40 CFR 
part 53, as amended on October 26, 
2015 (80 FR 65291–65468). 

The new equivalent method for O3 is 
an automated method (analyzer) 
utilizing the measurement principle 
based on UV photometry. This newly 
designated equivalent method is 
identified as follows: 

EQOA–0219–251, ‘‘KENTEK Inc. 
Model MEZUS 410 O3 Analyzer,’’ UV 
photometric analyzer operated in a 
range of 0–0.5 ppm, with 0.5 mm, 47 mm 
diameter Teflon® filter installed, 
operated at temperatures between 20 °C 

and 30 °C, with temperature and 
pressure compensation, at a nominal 
sampling flow rate of 800 cc/min, using 
a 5 minute averaging time, with either 
105VAC–125VAC or 200VAC–240VAC 
input power options installed, 230-watt 
power consumption, equipped with 7 
inch LCD touch screen display, and 
operated according to the KENTEK Inc. 
Model MEZUS 410 Ozone Analyzer 
User’s Instruction Manual. 

This application for a reference 
method determination for this O3 
method was received by the Office of 
Research and Development on January 
29, 2019. This analyzer is commercially 
available from the applicant, Kentek 
Inc., Hansin S–MECA 65, Techno 3-ro, 
Yuseong-gu, Daejeon 34016, Korea. 

A representative test analyzer was 
tested in accordance with the applicable 
test procedures specified in 40 CFR part 
53, as amended on October 26, 2015. 
After reviewing the results of those tests 
and other information submitted by the 
applicant, EPA has determined, in 
accordance with part 53, that this 
method should be designated as an 
equivalent method. 

As a designated equivalent method, 
this method is acceptable for use by 
states and other air monitoring agencies 
under the requirements of 40 CFR part 
58, Ambient Air Quality Surveillance. 
For such purposes, this method must be 
used in strict accordance with the 
operation or instruction manual 
associated with the method and subject 
to any specifications and limitations 
(e.g., configuration or operational 
settings) specified in the designated 
method description (see the 
identification of the method above). 

Use of the method also should be in 
general accordance with the guidance 
and recommendations of applicable 
sections of the ‘‘Quality Assurance 
Handbook for Air Pollution 
Measurement Systems, Volume I,’’ EPA/ 
600/R–94/038a and ‘‘Quality Assurance 
Handbook for Air Pollution 
Measurement Systems, Volume II, 
Ambient Air Quality Monitoring 
Program,’’ EPA–454/B–13–003, (both 
available at http://www.epa.gov/ttn/ 
amtic/qalist.html). Provisions 
concerning modification of such 
methods by users are specified under 
Section 2.8 (Modifications of Methods 
by Users) of Appendix C to 40 CFR part 
58. 

Consistent or repeated noncompliance 
with any of these conditions should be 
reported to: Director, Exposure Methods 
and Measurement Division (MD–E205– 
01), National Exposure Research 
Laboratory, U.S. Environmental 
Protection Agency, Research Triangle 
Park, North Carolina 27711. 
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Designation of this equivalent method 
is intended to assist the States in 
establishing and operating their air 
quality surveillance systems under 40 
CFR part 58. Questions concerning the 
commercial availability or technical 
aspects of the method should be 
directed to the applicant. 

Dated: March 8, 2019. 
Timothy Watkins, 
Director, National Exposure Research 
Laboratory. 
[FR Doc. 2019–06132 Filed 3–28–19; 8:45 am] 
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[EPA–HQ–OLEM–2018–0691, FRL–9990–27– 
OEI] 

Information Collection Request 
Submitted to OMB for Review and 
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Standardized Permit for RCRA 
Hazardous Waste Management 
Facilities (Renewal) 

AGENCY: Environmental Protection 
Agency (EPA). 
ACTION: Notice. 

SUMMARY: The Environmental Protection 
Agency (EPA) has submitted an 
information collection request (ICR), 
Standardized Permit for RCRA 
Hazardous Waste Management Facilities 
(EPA ICR Number 1935.06, OMB 
Control Number 2050–0182) to the 
Office of Management and Budget 
(OMB) for review and approval in 
accordance with the Paperwork 
Reduction Act. This is a proposed 
extension of the ICR, which is currently 
approved through March 31, 2019. 
Public comments were previously 
requested via the Federal Register on 
October 29, 2018 during a 60-day 
comment period. This notice allows for 
an additional 30 days for public 
comments. A fuller description of the 
ICR is given below, including its 
estimated burden and cost to the public. 
An Agency may not conduct or sponsor 
and a person is not required to respond 
to a collection of information unless it 
displays a currently valid OMB control 
number. 
DATES: Additional comments may be 
submitted on or before April 29, 2019. 
ADDRESSES: Submit your comments, 
referencing Docket ID No. EPA–HQ– 
OLEM–2018–0691, to (1) EPA, either 
online using www.regulations.gov (our 
preferred method), or by email to rcra- 
docket@epa.gov, or by mail to: RCRA 
Docket (2822T), U.S. Environmental 
Protection Agency, 1200 Pennsylvania 

Avenue NW, Washington, DC 20460; 
and (2) OMB via email to oira_
submission@omb.eop.gov. Address 
comments to OMB Desk Officer for EPA. 

EPA’s policy is that all comments 
received will be included in the public 
docket without change including any 
personal information provided, unless 
the comment includes profanity, threats, 
information claimed to be Confidential 
Business Information (CBI) or other 
information whose disclosure is 
restricted by statute. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Jeff 
Gaines, Office of Resource Conservation 
and Recovery, (5303P), Environmental 
Protection Agency, 1200 Pennsylvania 
Ave. NW, Washington, DC 20460; 
telephone number: 703–308–8655; fax 
number: 703–308–8617; email address: 
gaines.jeff@epa.gov. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 
Supporting documents, which explain 
in detail the information that the EPA 
will be collecting, are available in the 
public docket for this ICR. The docket 
can be viewed online at 
www.regulations.gov or in person at the 
EPA Docket Center, WJC West, Room 
3334, 1301 Constitution Ave. NW, 
Washington, DC. The telephone number 
for the Docket Center is 202–566–1744. 
For additional information about EPA’s 
public docket, visit http://www.epa.gov/ 
dockets. 

Abstract: Under the authority of 
sections 3004, 3005, 3008 and 3010 of 
the Resource Conservation and 
Recovery Act (RCRA), as amended, EPA 
revised the RCRA hazardous waste 
permitting program to allow a 
‘‘standardized permit.’’ The 
standardized permit is available to 
facilities that generate hazardous waste 
and routinely manage the waste on-site 
in non-thermal units such as tanks, 
containers, and containment buildings. 
In addition, the standardized permit is 
available to facilities that receive 
hazardous waste generated off-site by a 
generator under the same ownership as 
the receiving facility, and then store or 
non-thermally treat the hazardous waste 
in containers, tanks, or containment 
buildings. The RCRA standardized 
permit consists of two components: A 
uniform portion that is included in all 
cases, and a supplemental portion that 
the Director of a regulatory agency 
includes at his or her discretion. The 
uniform portion consists of terms and 
conditions, relevant to the unit(s) at the 
permitted facility, and is established on 
a national basis. The Director, at his or 
her discretion, may also issue a 
supplemental portion on a case-by-case 
basis. The supplemental portion 
imposes site-specific permit terms and 

conditions that the Director determines 
necessary to institute corrective action 
under section 264.101 (or state 
equivalent), or otherwise necessary to 
protect human health and the 
environment. Owners and operators 
have to comply with the terms and 
conditions in the supplemental portion, 
in addition to those in the uniform 
portion. 

Form Numbers: None. 
Respondents/affected entities: Entities 

potentially affected by this action are 
business or other for-profit. 

Respondent’s obligation to respond: 
Voluntary (40 CFR 270.275). 

Estimated number of respondents: 1. 
Frequency of response: One time. 
Total estimated burden: 218 hours per 

year. Burden is defined at 5 CFR 
1320.03(b). 

Total estimated cost: $11,612 (per 
year), includes $525 annualized capital 
or operation & maintenance costs. 

Changes in the Estimates: There is a 
decrease of 13,730 hours for this 
renewal. This decrease is based on the 
decrease from the estimated number of 
respondents from 86 to 1. In the 13 
years since the Standardized Permit 
Rule was finalized, there has only been 
one such permit issued. 

Courtney Kerwin, 
Director, Regulatory Support Division. 
[FR Doc. 2019–06027 Filed 3–28–19; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 6560–50–P 

FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS 
COMMISSION 

[OMB 3060–0466] 

Information Collection Being Reviewed 
by the Federal Communications 
Commission 

AGENCY: Federal Communications 
Commission. 
ACTION: Notice and request for 
comments. 

SUMMARY: As part of its continuing effort 
to reduce paperwork burdens, and as 
required by the Paperwork Reduction 
Act (PRA) of 1995, the Federal 
Communications Commission (FCC or 
Commission) invites the general public 
and other Federal agencies to take this 
opportunity to comment on the 
following information collections. 
Comments are requested concerning: 
Whether the proposed collection of 
information is necessary for the proper 
performance of the functions of the 
Commission, including whether the 
information shall have practical utility; 
the accuracy of the Commission’s 
burden estimate; ways to enhance the 
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